CLOUD COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

August 31, 2010

Present:   Gregory Askren, David Clemons, Marsha Doyenne, Roger Koester and Charles Lowers; President Danette Toone and Marilyn Martin, Clerk.   Absent:   Daniel Gerber.

Others Present:   Brad Lowell, Blade-Empire and Toby Nosker, KNCK; Attorney David Swenson; Susan Cantine-Maxson, Glenda Clemons, James Douglass, Paula Revell, Sr. Jean Rosemarynoski, David Weisner and Russell Woodbury; Jenny Acree, Holly Andrews, Jodi Ball, Matt Bechard, Shane Britt, Ashley Douglas, Brenda Edleston, Misty Elder, Nick Elniff, Janet Eubanks, Joel Figgs, Lou Frohardt, Jeanette Gregory, Suzi Knoettgen, Joel Knarr, Kim Krull, Mary LaBarge, Bob Maxson, Stephen Patrick, Linda Petersen, Brent Phillips, Wonda Phillips, Tom Roberts, Calvin Shope, Amanda Strait, Susan Sutton, Deb Taylor, Susan Sutton, Beth Whisler, Mark Whisler, Chris Wilson and Jason York, staff.  

Chairman Roger Koester called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in Room 257 of the Student Center.

The agenda was amended to add the minutes of the July 24, 2010 meeting.  Charles Lowers moved and Gregory Askren seconded to approve the amended agenda; motion passed.

Guests’ Comments:   None.

Recognitions:  Kim Krull recognized former Geary County Campus student David Ramirez who has been praised as an outstanding peer tutor at Ft. Hays State University.  Ft. Hays thanked us for sending them such highly qualified peer tutors.

Student Senate:   David Weisner thanked the members of the Board of Trustees for attending some of the Welcome Week activities.  Interviews for Freshman representatives to the Senate have been completed, and the results will be known soon.  Upcoming activities include a bowling night, movie night and Club 81.

Program Highlights:  Misty Elder presented highlights on the Early Childhood Resource and Referral Agency.  Nick Elniff presented information on the Jenzabar computer software program and recognized the module managers:  Shane Britt, Ashley Douglas, Suzi Knoettgen, Mary LaBarge, Linda Petersen, Amanda Strait, Deb Taylor and Chris Wilson.

President’s Message:   Dr. Toone announced Trustee Daniel Gerber had heart by-pass surgery yesterday in Hutchinson.  One of our Freshman students Austin Scales was killed in an automobile accident Friday.  Dr. Toone is spending every Thursday at the Geary County Campus.  The school district in Junction City has a Construction Trades Program and needs a place to build.  Brenda Edleston has visited with them about our being their project.  Dr. Toone spent a day at the Manhattan Area Technical College and visited the Continuing Education Department at Kansas State University discussing additional programs between us.  State Treasurer Dennis McKinney visited the campus intending to climb the wind turbine, but lightning prevented him from doing so.  The next intergovernmental meeting will be Wednesday, September 8, at 6:30 p.m. in Room 257 of the Student Center.  The KACCT and COP will meet September 9-10 in Hutchinson.  The search committee for the Executive Director of the CCCC Foundation will hold its first meeting tomorrow.   A bid solicitation for the refurbishment of the Nordtank wind turbine has been done.  We are confident we will have two bids which will be opened on September 10.  Joel Figgs presented enrollment numbers to the Board.  Head count is up 6.72% and credit hours 10.20%.

Chairman Koester called for a moment of silence in memory of Austin Scales.

Meeting Reports:   None.

Geary County Campus Report:   Brenda Edleston said six students from Junction City High School are coming to campus for classes in the Allied Health Career Exploration Program

On-going CDL classes are being scheduled.  A “hybrid” CNA is being taught – classroom work on line, clinical in person.  The first ESL class is full.  GCC is now a certified Kansas Board of Emergency Management Services Testing Site.

Higher Learning Commission Visit Update:   The self-study will be finalized and printed in the next two weeks.  Dr. Michael Chipps will be on campus September 20.  He will meet with the Board at 7:00 a.m. 

Gregory Askren moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to change Dr. Danette Toone’s contract to state she will be reimbursed for moving expenses incurred before February 28, 2011 in an amount not to exceed $5,000; motion passed.

Charles Lowers moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to approve the appointment of Christy Dexter to the position of TRiO Director on a full-time, KPERS-covered, administrative support contract effective September 1, 2010 at the twelve-month salary of $36,000 plus fringe benefits; motion passed.

Charles Lowers moved and David Clemons seconded to abolish the positions of Title III Project Director/Activity Director Coordinator and Instructional Technology Specialist, due to the lack of adequate funding, to be effective October 1, 2010 and that the contracts of Gloria Comfort and Gary Shaffer be non-renewed for the 2010-2011 school year and that Chris Wilson, Director of Human Resources, be directed to deliver notice thereof to Gloria Comfort and Gary Shaffer, motion passed.

Marsha Doyenne moved and Charles Lowers seconded to approve the full-time, professional services, KPERS-covered position of Online/CE Advisor and the appointment of Jeanette Gregory to the position effective September 1, 2010 at the twelve-month prorated salary of $31,000 plus fringe benefits; motion passed.

Marsha Doyenne moved and David Clemons seconded to approve the full-time, support staff, KPERS-covered position of Administrative Assistant in Business and Industry Programs; motion passed.

Gregory Askren moved and Charles Lowers seconded to approve the minutes of July 27, 2010 and August 10, 2010 as presented and the minutes of July 24, 2010 corrected to reflect the meeting was called to order at “8:30 a.m.”

Charles Lowers moved and Gregory Askren seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report as of July 31, 2010 with a cash balance of $5,575,918.04 and $100,000.00 in CD’s; motion carried.

Bob Maxson presented an overview of the finances of the College.  There is about $100,000 in the Contingency Fund for the Residence Life project.  He hopes to do some remodeling in the cafeteria over the Christmas break.  With the increased number of students in housing, there has been an issue with long lines in the cafeteria.  A draft operating budget was included with the agenda.  We have to have salary numbers before it can be finalized.

Two separate lists of purchases and payment of claims were presented to the Board for approval.  List (A) requested approval of expenditures or transfer of college funds of $5,000 or more.

Marsha Doyenne moved and Gregory Askren seconded to approve the (A) List and the addendum (numbers 3-4); motion passed.

The (B) List contained those checks/claims that had approval and/or met the requirements of state law.  Gregory Askren moved and Charles Lowers seconded to approve the (B) List; motion passed.

Gregory Askren moved and Charles Lowers seconded to accept the low bid for $27,640.00 submitted by ACM Removal, LLC, Wichita, KS, for the asbestos abatement for Phase II of the HVAC replacement project and authorize payment; motion passed.

Charles Lowers moved and Gregory Askren seconded to accept the low bid for $7,320.00 submitted by Salina Blueprint and Micrographic Systems, Salina, KS, for a microfilm scanner using funds from student transcript fees and authorize payment; motion passed.

Gregory Askren moved and Marsha Doyenne seconded to accept the low bid for $5,953 submitted by Grip Barbell Company, Santa Anna, CA, for 82 iron-grip urethane-coated Olympic weight plates for the Fitness Center with funding from the 2010 Fitness Center operational budget and authorize payment; motion passed 4-1 (Clemons voting no).

Charles Lowers moved and David Clemons seconded to table the bids on the Thunder Heights parking lot until Dr. Toone wishes to bring it back to the table; motion passed.

On the HVAC replacement project, all the classrooms were finished for the start of class.  The Physics classroom and lab furniture had not been received, but the room was finished.  The air handling units arrived this evening.  They will be going into the yellow pod, Business Office, President’s Office, Institutional Advancement Office and the music area.

Charles Lowers moved and David Clemons seconded to approve Item 1 of Change Order 7 with Glassman Corporation on the HVAC replacement project in the amount of $1,364.55; motion passed.  The Board requested the administration get additional quotes on the seeding of the well field.

Charles Lowers moved and David Clemons seconded to accept the change order for vapor wrap from West Hampton Remodeling and Lumberyard, Glen Elder, KS, for $2,000.00 bringing the housing siding project for Buildings 4, 5, 6 and 7 to a total of $23,510.00 and authorize payment; motion passed.

Information Items:   Matt Bechard reported the 12th Annual T-Bird Classic golf tournament raised $6,100.00 for scholarships.  Dr. Toone reported $13,834.00 was raised for the Foundation Fall Campaign on campus.  A Cow Calf Profitability Seminar sponsored by the Kansas Livestock Association will be held on campus on Wednesday.  Approximately 200 people are registered.

Other:   None.

David Clemons moved and Gregory Askren  seconded to recess into executive session at 9:24 p.m. in Room 255 for consultation with legal counsel and return to regular session in Room 257 at 9:54 p.m. with the five Board members, Dr. Toone and David Swenson present in the executive session; motion passed.  

It was announced no decisions would be made following the executive session.

David Clemons moved and Gregory Askren  seconded to recess into executive session at 9:55 p.m. in Room 255 for consultation with legal counsel and return to regular session in Room 257 at 10:10 p.m. with the five Board members, Dr. Toone and David Swenson present in the executive session; motion passed.  

The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 10:11 p.m.

_____________________________ 

Marilyn A. Martin, Clerk

Cloud County Community College

Board of Trustees
